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Mr. Steve Biener




Mr. Gary Smith

Senator Nancy Cook




Mrs. Sanskriti Inamdar

Mr. Tom Gilligan




Mrs. Lee Porter

Mr. James Hutchison




John S. McDaniel, Esquire

Representative Greg Lavelle







Mr. Fred Sears






Mrs. Richelle Vible

ALSO PRESENT:  Representing Advanced Mechanical Systems Technology:  Jian-Qiao Sun, Ph.D.

LOCATION:  Buena Vista, 661 South DuPont Highway, New Castle, Delaware

TIME:  9:00 A.M.

CALL TO ORDER 

The meeting was called to order at 9:00 A.M. by Mr. Lubin, Chairperson, on Monday, March 26, 2007.

OLD BUSINESS:

Representative Lavelle made a motion that the minutes of the February 26, 2007 Council on Development Finance meeting be approved as presented with the correction of the meeting location. Mr. Hutchison seconded the motion, which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

The Henry Francis du Pont Winterthur Museum, Inc. (“Winterthur”) – In April 2002, Winterthur received approval for a Delaware Strategic Fund grant application to the Council on Development Finance (“CDF”) dated January 7, 2002 and which was amended on March 22, 2002. 
Mr. Smith informed the Council of the current situation with Winterthur.  At its April 22, 2002 meeting, the CDF approved the request by Winterthur for a $250,000 grant to be disbursed from the Delaware Strategic Fund for the project, of which $100,000 was to be used for the training of employees and the remainder could be used for the facility fit-out for equipment in connection with the development of its Catalog Customer Service and Fulfillment Center in the Twin Spans in New Castle.   On June 27th the Grant was executed for $250,000. A total of $242,000 ($52,208.50 for training and $189,791.50 for non training) was disbursed from the Grant. The Grant required specific employment numbers for a term of five years.

On August 31, 2004, Winterthur requested a modification to the Grant to allow for a cure report if Winterthur should fall short of employment projections and to increase the term of the Grant.  On December 7, 2004, the Grant was amended to allow for a cure report and the term was extended by an additional two years ending February 28, 2008.  On February 15, 2005, a letter was issued superseding the letter drafted on December 7, 2004. This letter required Winterthur to maintain revised employment levels.  The Anniversary Date was based on August 22, 2002.  If the employment levels should fall below the specified levels, Winterthur would be required to reimburse the Authority based on $774.66 per job for every job below the required Anniversary Date Employment level.

Recently, Winterthur informed The Delaware Economic Development Authority (the “Authority”) that it would not be able to meet the Fourth and Fifth Year Anniversary employment levels.  Winterthur sold the Fulfillment Center to the Hibbert Group and the direct mail operation of the Fullfillment Center to BlueSky Brands on October 25, 2006. The Fulfillment Center lease was assumed by the Hibbert Group.  

Winterthur reported to the Authority that it was able to maintain 50 employees for three quarters of the fourth year and would like to reimburse the Authority in the amount of $9,683.25 (50 employees x $774.66 x 25%).  Winterthur also requested that the Authority count the transferred employees from Winterthur (7 employees) to BlueSky Brand and the new additional hires (12 employees) that BlueSky hired for a total of 19 employees to count towards its employment level for the fifth year.  Based on accepting the BlueSky Brands employees as counting toward the required Winterthur employment level, the Authority would need to be reimbursed for $23,084.46 [(50 employee base – 19 BlueSky employee = 31 employees) (31 employees x $744.66 = $23,084.46)].  Winterthur would be reimbursing the Authority for a total of $32,767.71.  Winterthur has stated that the transferred employees from Winterthur to BlueSky and the new BlueSky hires are earning more in wages and have a better benefit package than what Winterthur was offering.

Senator Cook asked if DEDO had ever prorated claw back reimbursements before.  Mr. McDaniel stated that he recalled that it had been done in the past.  Mr. Biener asked if the company would be willing to commit to the BlueSky employees.  Senator Cook asked what would justify setting this precedent.  Representative Lavelle asked what would Winterthur owe if we said no to their request – it would be another approximately $15,000 for the other 19 employees.

Mr. Biener stated he felt that we would actually be setting two precedents.  He believes the claw back is DEDO’s “hammer” and doesn’t feel we should give up this power.  Mrs. Vible stated that since the fifth anniversary is in the future, there’s the possibility it could be a different situation by then.

Mrs. Cherry stated that her concern is that if we go back to Winterthur and tell them no, even though DEDO thinks they are a great asset to Delaware but it does not grant approval of their request, that BlueSky could pick up and leave.

Mr. Lubin asked the Council if they felt they should request DEDO to go back to Winterthur and have discussions with BlueSky.  Mrs. Cherry stated that BlueSky does not have a relationship in Delaware and one reason they are physically here is that it allowed BlueSky to take over employees at Winterthur gardens.  She stated that Winterthur went in the red.  She was concerned about this number one historical company getting bad press.

Mr. Sears stated that we don’t want them getting a sweetheart deal either just because this is such a great transaction.

Senator Cook asked if BlueSky had applied for any grants.  The answer was no.

Mr. Biener made a motion to defer action on Winterthur’s request until DEDO can have discussions with Winterthur and BlueSky as Winterthur would be unable to commit on BlueSky’s behalf and verify that those jobs will remain in Delaware.  Senator Cook seconded the motion, which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

Mr. Sears asked if DEDO should be looking at an amendment/policy change that would allow DEDO the option to give fractional credit in claw back situations.  Mrs. Vible stated at least we need something to allow DEDO/the Council to have some discretion.

Advanced Mechanical Systems Technology, LLC (“Advanced Mechanical” or the “Applicant”) - The Applicant is requesting a matching grant from the Delaware Strategic Fund under the Delaware Technical Innovation Program in the amount of $50,000.  The Applicant proposes to use the proceeds for further research and development efforts being conducted for a particular “High Precision, Low Disperse Rate Powder Disseminator” device (the “Project”).

Mrs. Inamdar presented this request to the Council.  She stated that this $50,000 grant will make it possible for Advanced Mechanical to get to its Phase II grant.  Materials and supplies will utilize $20,000 and the remaining $30,000 will go towards labor costs.  She stated the Army has recognized the need for this application in order to enhance the country’s C&B defense capabilities evident via the approval of the Phase I project and the approval of the prototype’s conceptual design.  She stated that the SBIR bridge grant would be used to fund the R&D efforts to support the development of this next-generation disseminator that will possess self-calibrating capabilities.

Mrs. Inamdar introduced Dr. Jian-Qiao Sun.  Dr. Sun stated the urgency for the need of this kind of technology came after 911.  He stated it will detect a minute amount of a lethal dose.  He stated that the mechanical design requires high precision control and that’s why you need electronics.  Dr. Sun stated he can build things that you cannot buy.

Dr. Sun then stated that he had already received a Phase I award and had recently received the Phase II approval.  At that time, Mr. Lubin informed Dr. Sun that the SBIR program was only available when a Phase I had been approved but before a Phase II was approved.

Mrs. Cherry stated that this was a timing issue; due diligence was done, but timing was off.  She suggested that this request may come back under a different program.  Therefore, Dr. Sun continued with his presentation.

Dr. Sun stated that he would like to push this process into commercial applications which require calibrations.    
Mrs. Cherry asked Dr. Sun what would happen once he had exhausted his funds – would he have a prototype.  Dr. Sun stated that within two years, he would have a couple of prototypes.  He would like to hire a part time or a full time professional.  At the end of the project, he should have the need for twenty-two employees.

Mr. Lubin asked Dr. Sun if it was correct that when Dr. Sun revised his application, it would be for calibration uses, not for an SBIR.  Dr. Sun said that was correct.  Mrs. Cherry stated that this project is for the production of high technology products and that would be something that DEDO would be interested in.  Dr. Sun stated that he didn’t expect that it would be mass production; but a lot of small components.  He stated that his contribution would be at the higher end.  He stated that if he were successful, a few years down the road he would have a few high-ended professionals.  There would also be one or two supporting engineers.  He would need a lot of low level professionals.  

Mrs. Vible congratulated Dr. Sun on receiving the SBIR Phase II award.  She feels that Mrs. Cherry hit the nail on the head regarding the commercialization aspect.

Mrs. Vible made a motion that the Council recommend to Mrs. Judy Ann Cherry, Chairperson, The Delaware Economic Development Authority, that as the SBIR program is not the appropriate funding source, that DEDO staff work with Dr. Sun in submitting a revised application from the appropriate funding source to support Advanced Mechanical Systems Technology LLC’s needs. Mr. Sears seconded the motion, which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

Ashby Group, Inc. (“Ashby”) – Mr. Smith informed the Council of the genesis of the Ashby project.  In September 2004, the Ashby business suffered major flood damage.  In response to that, Ashby received a $246,800 Delaware Strategic Fund loan in July 2005.  Since the inception of the loan, no interest or principal payments have been paid.  Mr. Smith stated that DEDO has been working with Ashby to rectify this situation.  Ashby has requested that DEDO relinquish its second lien position to allow for a sale of the 469 Old Airport Road property to occur between Ashby Properties, LLC and Ronald Bennett.  The Authority would then transfer its lien position to the Ashby’s personal residence at 312 Clayton Manor Drive.  The personal guarantees would remain in effect.

Mr. Smith stated that if Mr. Bennett does not purchase the property, the property will go to Sheriff’s sale in WSFS’ foreclosure proceeding, and DEDO would have very little recourse to recover any funds.  DEDO would then be in a sixth position on the residential property.  Mrs. Vible asked if the WSFS lien on the home secured a separate loan.  Mr. Smith stated Ashby owes WSFS $1,600,000 and WSFS is looking at $.50 on a dollar.  Mr. McDaniel stated the two judgments of record are relatively small.  Mr. Smith stated he believes that by agreeing to the proposed action, is the best hope of receiving any funds.

Representative Lavelle made a motion that the Council recommend to Mrs. Judy Ann Cherry, Chairperson, The Delaware Economic Development Authority, that The Delaware Economic Development Authority relinquish its second lien position to allow for the sale of the 469 Old Airport Road property to occur between Ashby Properties, LLC and Ronald Bennett, and further that  the Authority would then transfer its lien position to the Ashby’s personal residence at 312 Clayton Manor Drive and with the personal guarantees remaining in effect.  Mrs. Vible seconded the motion, which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

Mrs. Vible expressed her concern that when we enter into this type of “hardship” situation, even though it is not always possible but because we are using taxpayer funds, we need to do as much due diligence as possible.  Mr. Smith stated that personal credit reports and Dun and Bradstreet reports are done currently.  He stated DEDO works with the Small Business Development Center (“SBDC”) that helps DEDO a lot with these loans.  The SBDC actually prepares the package.  Mrs. Vible suggested that the information gleaned from the due diligence work, i.e., credit histories, status of tax payments, etc. be shared with the CDF in summary form at the time the CDF is asked to review the request.  This is done when a lien search is done but this will now become a part of DEDO’s due diligence in all loan cases. 
DuPont Capital Management Corporation – Grant (“DCM”) – Mr. Smith updated the Council on the DCM project.  He stated DCM submitted a Delaware Strategic Fund application to the CDF in May 2005.  The Council approved the request for a $1,420,000 grant to be disbursed from the Delaware Strategic Fund for the project, contingent upon the grant being a combination retention/performance/salary based grant and upon the approval remaining in effect through and including May 23, 2006.  Mr. Smith stated that negotiations have been occurring over the interim two year time period.  However, the agreement has not been executed.  He stated there have been some changes to the project as follows:

1. A Retention Grant of $1,020,000 up to 120 positions at $8,500 per job employed by December 31, 2006 earning in excess of $100,000 per year.   It is expected that the final number of employees will be less than 120 individuals as DCM was employing approximately 70 individuals earning in excess of $100,000 in the summer of 2006.  The positions would remain in force for six years. There would be no change except the grant amount could possibly be lower than the recommended approval of $1,020,000. 

2. The current agreement would allow DCM to count as full time employees, individuals that are a resident of the State and/or spend at least 75% of their working hours in the State of Delaware at 40 hours a week. 

The $400,000 DCM Strategic Fund Performance Grant Agreement has the following changes to what was approved:

1. To change the effective date for the Performance Grant from January 1, 2006 to January 1, 2007, to create up to 40 positions earning in excess of $100,000.  The positions would need to be created by December 31, 2008 and remain for six years. (These positions to count would need to be in addition to the Retention Grant employees)  

2. Allow DCM to count as full time employees, individuals that are a resident of the State and/or spends at least 75% of their working hours in the State of Delaware at 40 hours a week.

Mr. Smith stated that it is DEDO’s recommendation to extend the approval until June 1, 2007 for both the Retention and Performance Grant with the following changes: for the Retention Grant to allow DCM employees who work at least 75% of their working hours in the State of Delaware to be eligible as a full time employee;  and for the Performance  Grant portion to change the effective date to January 1, 2007 and to allow DCM employees to count as full time employees individuals that are a resident of the State and/or spends at least 75% of their working hours in the State of Delaware at 40 hours a week.

Mr. Sears suggested that he talk with the lady who he knows who is involved with this project.

Mr. Gilligan made a motion to recommend to Mrs. Judy Ann Cherry, Chairperson, The Delaware Economic Development Authority, to not extend the approval and to convey to DCM that it would need to reapply for financial assistance.  Mr. Biener seconded the motion, which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

 E.I du Pont de Nemours & Co., d/b/a du Pont SentryGlas Expressions – Grant (“Sentry Glass” or the (“Applicant”) – Mr. Smith updated the Council on the SentryGlass project.  The Applicant submitted a Competitiveness Fund application dated May 12, 2005, to the Authority. The CDF approved the request at its May 23, 2005 meeting, for $148,000 with the following conditions: l) a $27,000 Training Grant calculated at $1,000 for 27 employees who must be Delaware residents; 2) a $21,000 Retention Grant for full time SentryGlas positions that must be maintained for six years; and 3) a $100,000 Capital Expenditure Grant to match 2.5% for capital investments to reconfigure an environmentally controlled manufacturing environment, and upon the approval remaining in effect through and including May 23, 2006.   

Mr. Smith stated that negotiations have occurred over an approximate two year time period to the point where the Authority believes SentryGlas is ready to sign the grant agreement.  The Competitiveness Fund grant agreement has the following changes to what were approved:  

3. A reduced Capital Expenditure Grant from $100,000 to $87,500 as a result of capital expenditures changing form $4,000,000 to $3,500,000 which matches 2.5% for capital investments to reconfigure an environmentally controlled manufacturing environment.

4. There is one change to the $27,000 Training Grant for 27 employees which is to allow the definition of “Delaware SentryGlas employee” to mean that they are a resident of the State and/or spends at least 75% of their working hours in the State of Delaware at 40 hours a week. 

The total grant would now be for $135,500 instead of  $148,000.

Mr. Smith stated that it is the Authority’s recommendation to extend the approval until June 1, 2007 with the following changes: the total grant will be for $135,500 of which $87,500 will match a $3,500,000 capital expenditure at 2.5% by SentryGlas, to allow SentryGlas employees who work at least 75% of their working hours in the State of Delaware to be eligible for the Training Grant portion of the grant.

Mr. Sears made a motion to recommend to Mrs. Judy Ann Cherry, Chairperson, The Delaware Economic Development Authority, to extend the approval for the Applicant until June 1, 2007 with the following changes: the total grant will be for $135,500 of which $87,500 will match a $3,500,000 capital expenditure at 2.5% by SentryGlas, to allow SentryGlas employees who work at least 75% of their working hours in the State of Delaware to be eligible for the Training Grant portion of the grant, contingent upon the Grant being signed and returned to the Authority by June 1, 2007.  Mr. Hutchison seconded the motion, which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

Comcast – Mrs. Cherry informed the Council of the status of the potential project with Comcast.  

State Code of Conduct – A presentation to the Council on ethics and code of conduct was given by Janet Wright of the State Public Integrity Commission.

ADJOURNMENT:    The meeting was adjourned at 11:25 A.M.






Respectfully submitted,





Lee Porter, Secretary

 LKP

cc:  Members of the Council on Development Finance

      Mrs. Judy Ann Cherry

      John S. McDaniel, Esquire

The next CDF meeting is scheduled for Monday, April 23, 2007 at 9:00 A.M. at Buena Vista.
